
 
WCMUA minutes                                                        1       December 17, 2014

WARREN COUNTY (PEQUEST RIVER) 
 MUNICIPAL UTILITIES AUTHORITY  
  
 MINUTES 

  December 17, 2014  
Chairman Chamberlain called the regular meeting of the Warren County (Pequest River) 
Municipal Utilities Authority to order at 7:35 p.m.  The meeting was held at the Authority’s 
Administration building located at 199 Foul Rift Road, Belvidere, New Jersey. 
 
Roll Call: 
 
Chad Chamberlain, Chairman    Donald Niece  Absent (entered at 7:41) 

Laurel Napolitani, Secretary    Morris Scott, Jr. Absent           
Robert Piazza, Treasurer 
Sidney Deutsch                        
Drew Kiszonak      
Everdina O’Connor   
Philip Rosenberg 
 
Also, in attendance were:  
 
Charles L. Houck, Authority Chief Financial Officer ; Mark Peck, Esq., Authority Legal 
Counsel; Stephen Donati, P.E., Authority Engineer; Billy J. Wauhop, Authority Consultant; and 
Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant.  
 
Dan Olshefski, Authority Fiscal Analyst, was also present. 
 
Chairman Chamberlain read the Introductory Statement.       
 
MINUTES 
 
Ms. O’Connor moved and Ms. Napolitani seconded to approve the minutes of the November 12, 
2014 regular meeting, as presented.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Yes   Mr. Piazza   Abstain 
Mr. Kiszonak  Yes   Mr. Rosenberg  Yes  
Ms. Napolitani Abstain  Mr. Scott   Absent 
Mr. Niece  Absent   Chairman Chamberlain Yes 
Ms. O’Connor  Yes 
 
Mr. Rosenberg moved and Ms. O’Connor seconded to approve the minutes of the November 12, 
2014 executive session, as presented.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Yes   Mr. Piazza   Abstain 
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Mr. Kiszonak  Yes   Mr. Rosenberg  Yes  
Ms. Napolitani Abstain  Mr. Scott   Absent 
Mr. Niece  Absent   Chairman Chamberlain Yes 
Ms. O’Connor  Yes 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
 
Ms. Napolitani recapped the correspondence listed below: 

 
1. A letter dated November 7, 2014, from NJDEP to Mr. Sterbenz, Maser Consulting, 

announcing the formal adoption of the Authority’s amended Wastewater Management 
Plan to include the La Torre Plaza Commercial Development in White Township. 

 
2. A letter dated November 18, 2014, from Mr. Mikulka, C.P.M., Senior Project Manager, 

CP Engineers to Ms. Martin, Municipal Finance & Construction Element, NJDEP, 
enclosing Payment Requisition #7 for Contract No. 12-01:  Oxford WWTF Upgrade. 
 

3. A proposal dated November 18, 2014, from Mr. Schroeder, Partner, Nisivoccia, LLP, to 
the Authority for auditing services.   
 

4. A letter dated November 25, 2014, from Mr. Chebra, P.E., Assistant Director, Municipal 
Finance & Construction Element, Division of Water Quality, NJDEP, to Mr. Wasser, 
Licensed Operator; recommending approval of Payment Requisition No. 7 for the Oxford 
WWTF Upgrade from the NJEIFP. 
 

5. A letter dated December 1, 2014, from Mr. Zeppenfeld, Construction Control Section, 
Bureau of Construction & Connection Permits, Municipal Finance & Construction 
Element, NJDEP to Mr. Wauhop, Authority Consultant, regarding the interim inspection 
of the Oxford WWTP Upgrade project.   
 

6. A letter dated December 1, 2014, from Mr. Hauch, Interim Section Chief, Construction 
Management Section, Bureau of Construction & Connection Permits, Municipal Finance 
& Construction Element, NJDEP to Mr. Wauhop, Authority Consultant, approving 
Change Order No. 1 for Contract No. 12-01. 
 

7. A letter dated December 2, 2014, from the Warren County Personnel Department seeking 
confirmation of CDL holder information. 
 

8. A letter dated December 4, 2014, from Mr. Hauch, Interim Section Chief, Construction 
Management Section, Bureau of Construction & Connection Permits, Municipal Finance 
& Construction Element, NJDEP to Mr. Wauhop, Authority Consultant, approving 
Change Order No. 2 for Contract No. 12-01.  (Ms. Napolitani asked Mr. Donati for 
clarification on the language used in this correspondence; he stated there was a typo.) 

 
9. A letter dated December 5, 2014, from Mr. Donati, P.E., V.P., CPE to Mr. Wauhop, 

Authority Consultant enclosing a copy of Progress Payment Application No. 11, 
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submitted by Tomar Construction Services for Contract No. 12-01: Oxford WWTF 
Upgrade. 

 
CFO’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Houck presented the resolution and certification for adoption of the FY2015 Capital and 
Operating Budgets.  The DCA approved the budget.   
 
Mr. Piazza moved to adopt Resolution #14-56, for the adoption and certification of the FY2015 
Annual Operating Budget and Capital Budget/Program.  Mr. Deutsch seconded and the motion 
passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
Mr. Houck presented the resolution for the amendment of the Authority’s Rules and Regulations. 
  
Mr. Rosenberg moved to adopt Resolution #14-57, for the amendment of the Authority’s Service 
Rules to incorporate the changes in user fees set at $12.39 for residential and $24.78 for 
industrial per 1,000 gallons.  Ms. O’Connor seconded and the motion passed unanimously on a 
roll call vote. 
 
Regarding the resolution to set the connection fee for FY2015, Mr. Houck explained that debt 
service and capital improvements are used to calculate the fee.  Normally the debt service is 
about one million dollars annually, but this year we retired approximately one million dollars in 
bonds creating a situation where the commissioners need to make a decision on what the 
connection fee will be for 2015.  Do they want to add that additional amount on or just use the 
normal amount of debt service that we do incrementally?      
 
Mr. Niece entered the meeting.    
 
Mr. Houck reminded the commissioners of what Mr. Rosenberg pointed out last year: At what 
point does the connection fee reach an amount that it becomes a disincentive to hookup to our 
sewer system.  The current fee is $6,642.00 per EDU.  If we increase it by the amount of 
incremental debt service that we would have paid, without retiring the bonds, the fee comes to 
$7,150.  If the additional million dollars were added, the fee would be $7,491.  Under the law, 
the Authority is allowed to set a cap for the connection fee.  After further discussion, the Board 
decided to leave it flat at the current rate.   
 
Mr. Piazza moved to adopt Resolution #14-58, retaining the current connection fee rate of 
$6,642.00 per EDU for FY2015.  Ms. O’Connor seconded and the motion passed unanimously 
on a roll call vote. 
 
The next resolution presented relates to the audit.   
 
Mr. Rosenberg moved to adopt Resolution #14-59, authorizing the appointment of Nisivoccia & 
Company, LLP, to provide the professional services of auditor for FY2015.  Ms. O’Connor 
seconded. The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
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Mr. Houck said that hoped he had not let anyone down during his time working for the 
Authority.  It was a learning experience and he expressed appreciation for the support given to 
his office.  He said that he would miss the Authority.   
 
On behalf of the commissioners, Chairman Chamberlain expressed their appreciation, and 
presented Mr. Houck with a plaque in recognition of his service to the Authority.  He wished 
him the best and happiness in his retirement.     
 
Mr. Houck thanked everyone and reminded all of the farewell party on December 29.                    
 
Beginning next year, Mr. Olshefski will be our CFO.  Mr. Francisco, who was in the audience, 
was introduced; he will take the position now held by Mr. Olshefski.      
 
Mr. Houck, Mr. Olshefski and Mr. Francisco left the meeting. 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
At approximately 7:53 p.m., Ms. O’Connor moved to adopt Resolution #14-60 to enter into 
executive session to discuss a contract matter and personnel matter.  Ms. Napolitani seconded.  
All in favor, motion carried. 
 
At approximated 8:17 p.m., Ms. O’Connor moved and Mr. Rosenberg seconded to return to open 
session.  All in favor, motion carried. 
 
GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Peck had nothing to report. 
 
ENGINEER’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Donati’s report was included in the agenda packets. 
 
La Torre Plaza:  Mr. Donati reminded the commissioners about why a Treatment Works 
Approval (TWA) application will not be required for this project.  His concern is that a 
restaurant is planned for this project and it needs to have a grease trap.  He recommended 
everyone keep an eye out for any activity.   
 
NJDOT Rt. 31 Project:  Mr. Donati spoke with Katie at Florio Perrucci Steinhardt & Fader about 
this issue.  He recommended being more involved with the process.  He will get back in touch 
with Katie.   
 
Oxford WWTF Upgrade:  Mr. Donati gave an update.  Upcoming change orders were discussed. 
  
Tomar submitted Payment Request #11, for $1,296,540.00, which CPE recommended for 
payment. 
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Warren Haven Pump Stations:  As authorized at last month’s meeting, CPE has started the 
design for the rehab of both stations.  They are in worse shape than anyone thought.        
 
Chemical Supply Contract No. 15-01 has been advertised. 
     
AUTHORITY CONSULTANT    
 
Mr. Wauhop distributed his report prior to the meeting.   
 
Belvidere STP:  He recapped maintenance items performed during the month.  Under capital 
improvements for 2015, $60,000 was set aside to refurbish the FSTs that will be used for sludge 
thickening.   
 
S. Water Street Pump Station:  The white pines were removed at a cost of $2,350.  Tomar has 
begun putting on the new roof.           
 
Oxford STP:  He recapped maintenance items performed during the month.  The trees on the 
north side of the Oxford service building were removed at a cost of $2,350.       
     
General Business:  To keep the foam under control at the Belvidere STP, we are keeping a close 
watch on the sludge thickening and bugs. 
 
Confined Space:  Mr. Wauhop is waiting for the Warren County Health Department to schedule 
the mask fitting tests.     
 
The Kohler standby generator sold for $4,900 through a third party online auction.  We will net 
$4,728.50.   
 
The bid opening for Chemical Supply Contract No.15-01 is scheduled for January 8, 2015. 
 
There has been an ongoing issue with the blowers at the Belvidere plant; only two out of the four 
are operational.  Mr. Wauhop requested authorization to purchase one Kaeser Blower, which is 
the same unit as what will be installed at the Oxford Upgrade.  Eventually, there will be three 
units at Oxford, two for operation and one as a spare.  He would like to purchase a second unit 
for the Belvidere plant in one year.  In other words, two new units will eventually replace the 
existing four.  The units are smaller than the existing blowers, which will free up two-thirds of 
the space utilized to house the units.  They also make less noise and are more efficient to run.  
The old units can then be sold. The unit cost $19,000; the piping for installation is already on 
site.   
 
Mr. Rosenberg moved and Mr. Kiszonak seconded authorizing the purchase of one Kaeser 
Blower for the Belvidere STP for an amount not to exceed $19,000.  All in favor, motion carried. 
 
Mr. Wauhop requested approval to give all employees a pay raise of 2% for 2015. 
 
Mr. Rosenberg moved and Mr. Niece seconded to give all employees a 2% raise for 2015. 
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Mr. Wauhop initiated discussion about the possibility of hiring a part-time operator.  He was not 
looking for a decision that evening.  This operator would be in lieu of hiring a summer helper.  
He feels there are sufficient funds in the budget to cover the cost.  After further discussion, the 
matter was tabled until the next meeting, while Mr. Wauhop does some further research.   
 
FINANCE 
 
With regard to the monthly financial report, Mr. Piazza did not see any red flags. 
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #14-61 (Certificate No. 349: $1,355,869.85) be approved to 
pay all the bills from the Capital Improvements Fund.  Ms. O’Connor seconded.  The motion 
passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #14-62 (Certificate No. 341: $60,796.01) be approved to pay 
all bills from the Operating Fund.  Mr. Niece seconded.  The motion passed unanimously on a 
roll call vote.    
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
There was no unfinished business. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
There was no new business.   
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
There was no public comment. 
 
Chairman Chamberlain wished everyone a happy holiday season. 
 
As there was no more business to come before the Authority, Ms. O’Connor moved and Mr. 
Piazza seconded that the meeting be adjourned.  All in favor, motion carried.  The meeting was 
adjourned at 9:11 p.m. 
 
 
____________________                                                      
Patricia Kaspereen 
Administrative Assistant  
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